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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY, APRIL 10, 2018 

 

MINUTES 

 CHAIRMAN ROBERT SALKA, called the Public Hearing and Regular 

Meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:00 

o’clock, p.m. in the Public Assembly Room at the John Weichsel 

Municipal Center at 196-200 North Main Street, Southington, CT with 

the following members in attendance: 

 

 Jeffrey Gworek, Matthew O’Keefe, Joseph Pugliese & Joseph LaPorte  

 Others: David Lavallee, Assistant Town Planner    

    

 Absent:   Ron Bohigian & Ryan Rogers, Alternates 

 

 A quorum was determined. 

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance. 

 Vice Chairman Jeffrey Gworek explained the procedure to be 

followed in the presentation of an appeal and advised should their 

appeal be approved they file with the Town Clerk’s Office as soon as 

they receive the formal approval in the mail before starting any work.  

You have one year to begin the project. 

 Mr. Gworek further explained this is a super majority vote board 

and you need four affirmative votes for your appeal to be approved. 

 Mr. Gworek also explained all public hearings heard this evening 

would have a vote this evening.  You will need a four to one, super 

majority vote to approve your appeal.  So, you are welcome to stay for 

the regular meeting to hear the decision on your appeal. 

 

ROBERT SALKA, Chair, presiding: 

5. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve as presented which Mr. 

LaPorte seconded.  Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 

 



ZBA – April 11, 2018 
 

2 
 

 

6. PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. APPEAL #6308A, Application of Town of Southington for a 

variance of signage regulations s they relate to size & illumination 

to restore a historic marquee under Sections 13-00 & 15-04 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 995 Meriden Waterbury Tpke., property of Town of 

Southington in a B zone. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:   Mr. Chairman, this item concerns the replacement 

of an historically accurate drive in sign that was located at the 

Meriden Waterbury Turnpike site. 

 Last year, their schedule was June thru October, Saturday nights, 

6:00 is when the gates open.  They do occasionally have Halloween 

events.  They’ve been operating bout eight years. 

 THE CHAIR:   Okay. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Dave, is this going to be restored, this sign?   Or 

is this a brand-new sign? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  It is a brand-new sign, but it’s historically 

accurate to what was there before.   This is with dimensions of about 

22 by 21.  The same as what was there before.   There are some old 

renderings, actual pictures of it on the site. 

 The last one, based on the movies that were there is 1992. 

 I’m not sure exactly when it came down. 

 So, the illumination, size and features of it are the same. 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave, which of the sign portions are being --- are 

they being internally lit?   And, if so, which portions of the sign 

are being internally lit? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  According to the lighting plan, the script for 

Southington and Drive In are the letters that you see there and those 

would be illuminated.  

 And, on the actual marquee itself, there is a long bar of lights 

similar to a gooseneck above the marquee and that around the marquee 

and the arrows there, individual bulbs, just to light the perimeter of 

it. 

 So, with any old sign, you see, back then fluorescent bulbs, 

extended out over the marquee. 

 THE CHAIR:   Yup. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  And, that is indicating that is what was done 

here, as well. 
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 And, again, it is very seasonal.   Limited to one day a week for 

that June thru October unless there is a particular event like 

Halloween. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, we are talking limited use.  And, what --- if it 

is not in use, it will not be lit.  That means it is not going to be 

lit seven days a week.  It’ll only be lit when it is --- when there is 

something going on at the park? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Right.   I don’t see why there would be a reason 

for that. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, for how many days in advance?  Because I 

assume you are going to light it more than the night of the show. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I am not sure if they’re going to do that, or not.   

It is mostly to get your attention and the gates open at 6:00, so 

that’s when they would have it on. 

 So, the actual marquee itself, um, they may have that small bar 

illuminating the movies that they’re going to show.   I’m not familiar 

with the actual operation of it and what they do year to year for 

that.  Especially since it is a newer sign.  I’m not sure of that. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:   Dave, do you know what they’re going to do for 

lettering?   Movable letters, is that going to be those small plastic 

things, you think? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I’d say likely because it is integral to the sign.  

It’s not like it’s LED letters for it.  They should have a break out 

of it on the sign. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yah.   It says:  rails for hanging letters. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Correct.   So, there will probably be a mylar 

affixed to it to change it. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Very similar to what they had. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Correct. 

 MR. GWOREK:  So, that arrow on both sides is going to have --- I 

don’t know how many bulbs that is --- over 40 or something? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yes.  It says individual bulbs. 

 MR. GWOREK:   Do we know if that old sign had the arrow lit up 

like that? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I was told that they remembered it. 

 THE CHAIR:  The arrow was lit.  I remember that. 

 MR. GWOREK:  That’s a lot of lights.  A lot of bulbs. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE: Yah, I mean, I think historically it is a nice 

thing.  It would be nice to have additional information in terms of 

when it would be lit --- how many days before an event. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yah, we can get that.  

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, what time.  I think it is perfectly 

appropriate if it is done right. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Sure. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Yah, I have no problem with that one band of lights 

just showing up on the sign and what movies are playing during the 

week.  And, then when it is showing, have the arrow and everything 

else lit up. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Because that arrow is going to be pretty bright if 

it is on all the time. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I hesitate to say you can have it lit for this many 

days when in fact we’re saying too many or maybe not enough not 

knowing what they want. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, what I am hearing is that we don’t have a problem 

with the size of it because it is going to be a replicate of what was 

there.  The concern the board has is basically the time and the 

duration of the lighting itself. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave, can you --- would you be able to get more 

information on it and we’ll continue the public hearing? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yes.  Sure. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, get more information on it. 

 From what I understand, this is all volunteer. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Correct.  Donations and through ticket sales. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Can I have a motion to continue the public 

hearing until the next meeting? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, moved. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Second. 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 

 MR. GWOREK:  Do you want to --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Yah, we can do that. 
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 Is there anyone here to speak in favor of this application?   

 (No response) 

 This way, you won’t have to come back at the next meeting. 

 Is there anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Is there anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Okay.    So, we’ll continue the public hearing to the next 

meeting. 

 Thanks, Dave. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Sure. 
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 B. APPEAL #6309A, Application of Mr. & Mrs. Wayne L. Lukonis 

for a 1.6’ rear yard variance for siting an accessory structure under 

Section 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 23 Mount Vernon Road, 

property of Wayne L & Catherine A. Lukonis in an R-20/25 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:   Will the applicant or his representative please 

state their name and address for the record, please? 

 MR. LUKONIS:   Wayne Lukonis, 23 Mount Vernon Road. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.    

 MR. LUKONIS:  Just looking to add on to my barn in the backyard.   

It’s currently close to the property line and I’d just like to add on 

to it. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  You already did add on to it? 

 MR. LUKONIS:  Yah, well, I’m starting some wood rot repair and we 

did a little bit more and yah, I was trying to improve the appearance 

of it.   So --- 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Is it all done now? 

 MR. LUKONIS:   No.   

 (Inaudible comments) 

 THE CHAIR:   But this garage has footings and stuff, correct?   

What you added on? 

 MR. LUKONIS:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Wasn’t this checked by the town when you poured the 

footings?   Normally, when you pour footings, the town comes out and 

inspects --- does their thing. 

 MR. LUKONIS:  Yah.    No, uh, there wasn’t an inspection on it. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Was it permitted?   When you did it? 

 MR. LUKONIS:  No. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  That’s why the town didn’t go out. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yah. 

 Well, before we --- Dave, should we be dealing with this before 

the town takes a look at it? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: I think it would be safe to table it at this point.   

I am not sure if it is structurally sound, or not.  If it can stand in 

its current state. 

 In building, -- there are some architectural renderings, design 

drawings that are requested by the building department. 
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 MR. LUKONIS:  Yah.  I was told I had to go through this process 

first before they would do anything. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Well, I just receive an email today from the 

assistant building official that said he’d like to see the drawings. 

 THE CHAIR:  He’d like what? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  He’d like those renderings. 

 We can table it as they’re actively pursuing it. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yah.  I would like to table it.   I don’t like to see 

construction start before --- without even the paperwork.   

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Well, we don’t even know what we are approving at 

this point. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, the other question I have is there is a 

cabana and a barn.  Is that too many structures for the property, as 

well? 

 MR. LUKONIS:  The barn was already there. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Right.  But the existing addition --- it may be the 

entire existing addition and not just the encroachment.   If we see 

something that is not conforming. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, he would need a special permit for 

the size if it does get the approval for the setback. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 So, let’s table it until we get some more information to the 

building department. 

 Do you want to just table it or do you want to continue the 

public hearing? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Keep it open. 

 THE CHAIR:  Alright, before we do that then I’ll ask if there any 

one here speaking in favor of this application? 

 (No response) 

 Is there anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Okay, this application has been tabled until the next meeting or 

until, assuming the paperwork is available.  
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 MR. LUKONIS:  So, I should contact the building department as to 

what they’re looking for.  I was under the impression they didn’t want 

anything until this process was done. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Well, I spoke to them today at 4:00. 

 MR. LUKONIS:  Okay.   That was Jeff? 

 THE CHAIR:  I guess that is the latest poop on it. 

 MR. LUKONIS:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, thank you. 

 MR. LUKONIS:  Thank you. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Do we need a motion to table? 

 THE CHAIR:  No.  We already continued it. 
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 C. APPEAL #6310A, Application of William Ruoff for a 10’ front 

yard setback variance for siting an accessory structure under Sections 

7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 15 Mark Drive, property of 

William Ruoff & Silvina Secondo in an R-12 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or his representative please state 

their name and address for the record, please? 

 MR. RUOFF:  William Ruoff, 15 Mark Drive. 

 THE CHAIR:   Okay.  What can we do for you? 

 MR. RUOFF:  The house was built under a variance to begin with.  

And, there is no garage on the house.  So, I’m just trying to put 

something up for storage.  I took some photos here to show you guys 

what I’m proposing. 

 (Passed around) 

 It’s to put a shed sort of at the end of my driveway so that I’ll 

have room for storage and things of that nature.  There’s no garage 

there.  And, the house was built with a 10’ variance. 

 It was built in 1994 if I’m not mistaken. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Is this going to be attached to the house? 

 MR. RUOFF:  No, it is not.  It’s not.   It is going to be at the 

end of the driveway. 

 I already talked with the zoning and they were okay with it.  

And, we discussed how I was going to build it and they called me and 

said they were fine with the way I was proposing to build it.   

 It is just a matter now of the last step and that was the fact 

that it was too close to the road because of where the house was built 

originally.   I just want to kind of put the shed next to the house. 

 THE CHAIR:  Now, did you build the house? 

 MR. RUOFF:  No.   I think Mark Lovley built it. 

 THE CHAIR:  I mean, are you the original owner? 

 MR. RUOFF:  No, I am not.  I bought it from the bank.   It was a 

foreclosed house.   So, I bought it last year. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  This first picture, do these stakes depict where it 

is going to be? 

 MR. RUOFF:  Um, it is going to be at the end of the driveway 

right to the --- that --- you’ll see in the other photo, right next to 

the house. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  How far away from the house? 
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 MR. RUOFF:  Uh, probably three or four feet. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Because the way it is drawn on the map, it looks 

like it is attached to the house. 

 MR. RUOFF:  No.   It’s not.  I mean, the map is a little 

deceiving.  That’s why I took the photos.  Because the map doesn’t 

really do it much justice. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Because as I look at this picture, it looks like 

there is a drop off at the end of the driveway. 

 MR. RUOFF:  There is.  That’s why I propose putting pillars in 

the ground and building a platform for the shed to go on top.  So, 

basically, I’ll be able to get the snow blower and lawn mower and all 

of those things out of the shed right on to the driveway so that I can             

then clear the sidewalks and driveway. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, the front of the shed will be at the end of the 

driveway? 

 MR. RUOFF:  That’s correct.  

 THE CHAIR:  And, why can’t you push it back? 

 MR. RUOFF:  Uh, if you look at the picture you might be able to 

see there is a big pond in the back and that’s originally why the 

house was probably moved up closer to the road because of the pond.  

It’s obstructive. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, I was out there today.   And, it appears that 

you do have enough room to push that shed back.  The only thing in the 

way right now is a tree.  You’ve got a huge tree back there.  The pond 

wouldn’t be the problem.  I think the tree is the problem.  

 And, --- 

 MR. GWOREK:  What about wetland setbacks and all that? 

 THE CHAIR:  I don’t --- I don’t know that. 

 MR. RUOFF:  It’s much more convenient to be able to go from the 

shed to the driveway to do the driveway and the sidewalks.  If I have, 

you know, a space in between, it just makes it really not functional, 

I would say.    You are right.  I probably could move it back a few 

feet, but that really makes it much more difficult for me.  What I’m 

proposing makes it a little bit more of a flow. 

 THE CHAIR:  What about on the other side of the house?  You’ve 

got plenty of room back there. 

 MR. RUOFF:  I could put it on the other side.  That’s really the 

only yard I have.  And, for me to get, like I said, stuff from the 

side of the house out after it snows, makes it more difficult. 



ZBA – April 11, 2018 
 

11 
 

 It’s much more convenient to put it there. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  I think he’s trying to put it in the most sensible 

spot. 

 MR. RUOFF:  Right. 

 It’s not very level on the other side, either.  It kind of slopes 

down. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, if it is existing disturbed area of 

lawn we’re typically with something not as impactful as regrading but 

maybe just placing a shed there within the 50’ upland review area.  

So, it is possible to put it on the existing lawn.  They don’t have to 

clear any more trees for it or grade. 

 MR. GWOREK:   It says a 12 by 16 shed? 

 MR. RUOFF:  Yes. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Is it --- are you doing 16 the long way? 

 (Pause) 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Can you put a 12 by 16 shed in an R-12 zone? 

 MR. RUOFF: Yes. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Two hundred is the max. 

 MR. GWOREK:  The drawing that was supplied looks like the shed is 

half the size of the house, but when you scale it down, it’s not that 

big of a shed. 

 MR. RUOFF:  At this point, with the wind we’ve had, the garbage 

pails are blowing off the end of the driveway and making a mess in the 

yard.  So, it’s really, I definitely need a shed.  And, it is just 

that that’s the most functional place.  So hopefully you guys can 

understand where I’m going with this. 

 MR. GWOREK: Is it single story? 

 MR. RUOFF: Yes, yes.  Yah. 

 THE CHAIR:  Do you have any kind of a rendition of the shed that 

you are planning on?   So, I will know what we are approving. 

 MR. RUOFF:  I do not.  It’s just the basic 16 by 12 shed.  It’s 

nothing special.  I don’t have a rendition. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Do you know how tall it is going to be?  Like 10 

feet?   Or --- 

 MR. RUOFF:  Yes.  It’s probably between 10 and 12 feet. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, 12 feet is pretty big for a 12 by 16 shed.   

I’d like to see a rendering of this.  That’s really big. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there any way you can push it back so you require 

less of a variance? 

 MR. RUOFF:  I mean, I might be able to but at that point I just 

wouldn’t build it there.  It doesn’t make any sense.  I would have a 

drop off driveway and then you know, I have to build a shed, you know, 

how far back you want me to push it.  There’s a space in between and 

it doesn’t function properly. 

 Because there is about a --- at the end of my driveway there’s 

about a three and a half foot drop off.  So, it just makes more sense 

to put it, abut it to the drop off so that I can go right from the 

driveway into the shed. 

 And, all the other houses have a garage. 

 THE CHAIR:  If you say there’s a drop off --- 

 MR. RUOFF:  Um-hum. 

 THE CHAIR:   --- at the end of your driveway, that means the shed 

is going to be sitting below the driveway.  How are you going to get 

stuff out of the shed ---? 

 MR. RUOFF:  I’ll be building the shed floor up on piers, on 

pillars.  Which I told, I spoke with planning and we had a discussion 

on the phone.  They were okay with as long as I attached it to the 

pillars properly. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So, a hurricane won’t come along and blow it away. 

 MR. RUOFF: Yah. 

 (Chuckles) 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Driving up Mark Drive, then you are going to see 

the structure that you say could be 12 feet plus another three feet. 

 MR. RUOFF:   No.  It’s on the opposite side of the house 

actually. 

 And, I am the only house on the street that does not have a 

garage.  So, this would function as a garage. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Basically, the shed would be at the level of the 

driveway.   

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right.   But it is on piers. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  But the piers will be no higher than the driveway. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right. Correct. 



ZBA – April 11, 2018 
 

13 
 

 MR. RUOFF: Correct. 

 (Pause, pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  What do you guys think? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  I’m all set with it. 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  I agree with it. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  I think it is a tough lot and I can understand the 

functionality that he desires here.  The house is right at 30 feet.  I 

don’t have a problem. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I mean, I would have a problem but for the shape of 

the lot and the pond. 

 THE CHAIR:  This is about the --- this is the smallest house on 

the lot --- on the street.  From what I saw when I drove by. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:   I mean, the conditions we would attach would be 

that it be no closer than 30 feet from the road.  And, that it be no 

larger than 12 by 16. 

 MR. RUOFF:   I do go out and measure the other day, you know, if 

I moved it out to the street.  It may be like 29 feet.  I don’t know 

exactly where the sidewalk is zoned. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, the problem is we have to give you an exact 

number.  So, you may need to measure it.  We can’t say “about”. 

 Your application says 30 feet.  It was noticed for 30 feet. 

 MR. RUOFF:  I mean, I don’t know exactly where --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It’s the property line. 

 MR. RUOFF:  Right.  I don’t know where the property line is.  Is 

it the sidewalk or is it – how far inside the sidewalk would it be? 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s something you need to deal with. 

 MR. RUOFF:  That’s fine. 

 THE CHAIR:  We can’t tell you that.  You should have --- I assume 

when you bought the property you got a survey.  So, you know what you 

are buying.   

 MR. RUOFF:  Yup. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So, they just want to hear that it is going to be 

30 feet. 

 MR. RUOFF:  All right.  It will be 30 feet. 



ZBA – April 11, 2018 
 

14 
 

 THE CHAIR: It can be more.  Meaning, it can be 35 feet, but it 

can’t be less than 30.  It’s got to be 30 or more.   For us to approve 

it.  If you’re not sure what it is, it seems to be, if you are going 

to attach it directly to the front of the house, it seems like it is 

going to be less than 30 feet. 

 MR. RUOFF:   I am not going to attach it to the front of the 

house.  I am going to make it even with the front of the house. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, that’s what I meant.    

 MR. RUOFF:  Right. 

 THE CHAIR:  So --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  With that angle, it looks like it is less than 30 

feet. 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s what I am thinking, too.  But --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, if we approve it at 30 feet and you go and you 

build it at 28 feet, it is not going to work. 

 MR. RUOFF:  Can you approve it at 28 feet? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  No.  We can approve it at 30.  That’s what you 

asked for. 

 THE CHAIR:  What was posted.  Like I said, we can’t make it less 

than 30. 

 MR. RUOFF:  Right. 

 THE CHAIR:   So how about if we table it.  You can get your 

measurements and figure out where your lines are.  I think that is 

going to be important. 

 MR. RUOFF:  Right.  I tried to measure yesterday because I was 

concerned that I might encroach on the 30 feet, but I didn’t know 

exactly the area from the road.  I mean, to the road, it is definitely 

30 feet. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It’s not the road.   It’s the property line. 

 MR. RUOFF:   Right.  So that’s why I didn’t understand what or 

how far from the road is my property starting. 

 THE CHAIR:  I noticed there was a stake on the far right of your 

property.  There was a stake with an orange top on it.  I assume that 

is one of the property lines. 

 MR. RUOFF:  It is.  It is.  That’s from the lot next door that’s 

been vacant for 20 years. 
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 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, if he bases it on the as-built which 

is what you have, the house, the front corner of the house is 30.3 

feet.  So, if you go back, forward, the 30.3 feet from where the 

corner of the house is, if you follow that line on the right side from 

the stake, up 30 feet, and swing the arc from there to that point, 

then he’ll have his 30 feet.  And, as long as he’s behind that. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: He’s going to have to --- I mean, as I look at this, 

you can see where it says 40 minimum building line.  And, the back of 

the shed is about 8 feet in --- so the front is really closer to the -

-- 24 feet and not 30. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  This is not to scale.  So he will have to kitty-

corner it.  It won’t be exactly line with the front of the house. 

 THE CHAIR:  I know what you are saying.  I’d like to see it on a 

drawing. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right.  From here to here has got to be 6 feet.  

So, you are closer to 20 feet and not 30. 

 MR. RUOFF:  It is definitely not 20.  It was very close to 30. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Probably about 22 if this is a scaled drawing. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  With the end result we need better information. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  Do you want to continue the public hearing and get 

specifics? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I mean, you have Harry Cole & Son who did the 

survey work.  They should have this on file.  They should be able to 

plot that for you.  Or someone. 

 Because what you are asking is for 30 feet.  If we give you 30 

feet, you are not going to be putting the shed where you drew it which 

is at the end of your driveway.  

 MR. RUOFF:  Well, I’ll turn the shed to make it so it’s 30 feet.  

Stay within the guidelines. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, I mean, we can vote on it at 30 feet, but it 

has got to be 30 feet. 

 MR. RUOFF:  If I run into a problem, I’ll resubmit my request, if 

that is okay.   If I get out there and I say, oh, it’s not going to 

work.  I don’t want to infringe on my variance, so I’ll --- 

 MR. LAPORTE:  You’ll have to reset it again.   Because we are 

going to vote on it. 
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 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, what we can do is keep this for the 

file.  If he wants to submit the zoning permit with the more accurate 

rendering.  I’m familiar with the whole process.  So, it says 30 feet.  

But if during the permit process he actually has a scaled drawing at 

30 feet ----  

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, can’t we require it as a condition of the 

variance that he submit a drawing --- 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yah.  He’ll need it for the zoning permit. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  --- showing 30 feet for the zoning permit, showing 

it is no closer than 30 feet.  

 MR. LAVALLEE:  No problem. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  We can do that.  Okay. 

 Thank you. 

 MR. RUOFF:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application?  Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 D. APPEAL #6311A, Application of Desell Family LLC c/o Jean 

Angelone for a 13,466 s.f. lot area variance & frontage reduction to 

improve a non-conforming lot under sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 957 Shuttle Meadow Road, property of Desell Family 

LLC c/o Jean Angelone in an R-80 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or their representative please 

state their name and address for the record please? 

 MR. BOVINO:   Sev Bovino, Planner with Kratzert, Jones & 

Associates representing the Desell Family.   This situation is an 

estate issue.  We’re dealing with two properties on Shuttle Meadow 

Road.  One is 957 and one is 969.  They are side by side as shown on 

the drawing here. 

 There’s a house on this property and there is a house on the 

other property there.    

 This is 969 and this is 957. 

 The property to the right, which is 957, is two acres and has 140 

feet of frontage.  The property to the left is one acre and it has 70 

feet of frontage. 

 What the family is trying to do is balance the two properties by 

moving his property line here toward the larger lot so it will have 

105 for each lot in frontage.   And, the acreage would be split. 

 We’ll have like an acre and a half for each lot.  Try to balance 

it. 

 The setbacks from the existing structures actually are improved.  

On the 969, the area is improved and the frontage.  On the lot that 

has two acres, we are reducing the frontage and we are reducing the 

area, but the end result is we are not creating a new lot or anything 

like that.  Just creating a new line. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  What’s that 30 feet in the middle there?  Is that a 

right of way?  What is that? 

 MR. BOVINO:  That’s the line that is going to be moved from here 

to there.  On the left, that is the existing line and on the right is 

the proposed line.  So, we create an equal amount of land. 

 This property is located in a two-acre zone.  And, the 

neighborhood is kind of mixed.  Some lots are less than a half-acre.  

Some are a quarter acre.  Some are two acres. 

 It’s kind of in conformity with the neighborhood.  Actually, it 

becomes more conforming. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So, the reasoning is for marketing purposes? 
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 MR. BOVINO:   To balance the land.  It is more desirable for a 

house to the left to have a little bit more side yard.   Here.   It 

has a little bit more side yard.  A little bit more land. 

 And, most likely its going to improve the marketability.  Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, you are not creating a problem where you need 

a variance for 957 on the side yard.  What you are doing is you are 

marking it nonconforming to lot area but significantly improving the 

other one by even more than you are taking away. 

 MR. BOVINO:   That’s right.  And, the side yard for the existing 

large lot would not be impacted.  In this zone it is 30 feet.  The 

requirement.  And, after we are moving the 30 feet over, we still have 

43.9 feet from the house to the property line.  From the house to the 

property line would be 43.9 feet.  And, the current zoning is 30 feet 

for side yard. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So, it will be equal:  105 and 105 on the frontage. 

 MR. BOVINO:  The frontage, yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Sev, you said 30 feet.  

 MR. O’KEEFE: Its 35. 

 MR. BOVINO:  Thirty-five.  He mentioned 30, so I followed.  I 

apologize.    It’s 35. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  I didn’t have my glasses on. 

 THE CHAIR:  Put the glasses on, will you? 

 (Chuckles) 

 So basically, all you are trying to do is balance out the lots. 

 MR. BOVINO:  That’s it. 

 THE CHAIR:   You are not going to build.  You’re not having a 

rear lot, set up for a rear lot or anything like that.  It’s a minimum 

two acres, anyways. 

 MR. BOVINO:  In this zone, you need five and a half acres for a 

rear lot. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   Okay. 

 I think this is just an advantage all the way around. 

 Thanks, Sev. 

 MR. BOVINO:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application?  Anyone speaking in favor? 
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 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 E. APPEAL #6312A, Application of Strollo Bros & Sons Inc. 

d/b/a Strollo’s Towing Service for a special exception to allow a 

repairer’s license from the State to be issued for a towing company 

under Sections 4-03.32.B, 11-03 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 

1909 Meriden Waterbury Tpke., property of Andrew Florian in a B zone. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Before the applicant gets started, I am just going 

to recuse myself from this because I had represented the landlord on a 

proposed lease. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Let the record show that Matt O’Keefe has 

recused himself. 

 (Mr. O’Keefe left the dais and the room.) 

 (Pause) 

 APPLICANT:  Before we start, I have an envelope with some 

pictures in them of my operation in Cheshire.   They are all the same. 

 (Passed around.) 

 I think the commission is familiar with the property.   It is the 

Chick’s building right when you get off the exit ramp.  

 I believe there is already an application for half of the 

building for used cars that came before you.   I will be on the other 

half.  I will be getting a repairer’s license.  For a towing 

operation.   All the vehicles that are towed in will be towed back to 

the Cheshire location which is only a mile and a quarter away from 

this location. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, what are you asking for? 

 APPLICANT:  Really, a place to park my truck.  So, I can have a 

rotation in Southington.  Basically, that’s it. 

 THE CHAIR:  Parked inside? 

 APPLICANT:  Actually, one truck will be parked outside and two 

trucks will probably be parked inside. 

 If you look at the pictures, I have an enormous amount of room in 

Cheshire.  I have a three-acre facility and 10,000 sf.  

 And, I live there, too.  My house is there, too. 

 We’re good to go. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So, you are saying there is only going to be two 

trucks? 
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 APPLICANT:  There’ll be two --- one truck outside and then two 

trucks probably in the building. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  How about the cars you tow in? 

 APPLICANT:  No cars.  Just tow trucks.  So, most of my trucks 

leave the towed trucks over to my shop in Cheshire. 

 MR. LAPORTE:   So, you wouldn’t tow the trucks there? 

 THE CHAIR:  You just want to have a convenient location. 

 APPLICANT:  I have to have a location in Southington in order to 

tow for Southington.  Competitor moved in and I’m off the list.  So, -

-- 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So, there will be no parts or anything outside? 

 APPLICANT:  The truck will be outside. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Parts.  I mean car parts and stuff laying around 

and all that. 

 APPLICANT:  No.   No, no.  If you look at my operation --- I 

might put a plow out front.  I sell snow plows.  Majority of my 

business.  So, I might put like a used snow plow or something out 

front just to get a little (inaudible).  But not --- 

 MR. LAPORTE:  This is a little different now.  You’re talking 

about one plow outside? 

 APPLICANT:  Yah, one plow.  I only --- I don’t really, just to 

like supplement the rent a little bit.   Towing, heavy duty towing is 

not going to totally pay for the place.  You know?   So --- 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Are you planning on doing repair work there? 

 APPLICANT:   Minor repair work.  You know, we don’t really do a 

lot of truck repair work.  Ace Truck, Azklar’s --- there’s other 

trucking.   So, it’s more towing. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Anything going to be stored outside, tires or 

that? 

 APPLICANT:  No, no.   Actually, I’m hoping that Mr. Florian will 

let me paint the building.  The blue’s got to go. 

 THE CHAIR:  Now, when you say the plow, what --- 

 APPLICANT:  In one of those pictures, there is like a plow out 

front.  I sell --- 

 THE CHAIR: Yah, I’ve been buy your place a hundred times. 
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 APPLICANT:  Yah, so I might put a plow out here and I’ll sell 

like a used plow. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  One plow out there. 

 APPLICANT:  One plow.  Yah.  I don’t want to put a piece of 

equipment over there and have to move the plow in and out and in and 

out. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 APPLICANT:  So, if I have like a used --- and I really don’t even 

know if I’m going to --- I don’t know I’ll do that. 

 THE CHAIR:  And everything that you tow goes to one of your other 

locations? 

 APPLICANT:  It has to go to Cheshire.  Yes.  Yah. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 APPLICANT:  With my license --- 

 THE CHAIR:  So basically, it’s going to be one plow, one tow 

truck outside and two tow trucks inside. 

 APPLICANT:  Probably one other tow truck.   Only two heavy duty 

wreckers will go there.  And, then the other truck will be like a 

service truck or for air cushions.  I think that trailer is going to 

go there, also. 

 THE CHAIR:  But either way, there will only be one outside? 

 APPLICANT:  Yah, yah.   One outside. 

 THE CHAIR:  Can we stipulate that in the motion? 

 Are you going to do any renovations to the building?  Or is it 

going to be as it is? 

 APPLICANT:  Like I said, I’d like to paint it as long   as Mr. 

Florian allows me to do that.  Paint that. 

 THE CHAIR:  Do something with it. 

 APPLICANT:  I know.  It’s like south of the border. 

 MR. GWOREK: I have one more question. 

 THE CHAIR:  Go ahead. 

 MR. GWOREK:   When     you pick up the vehicles to tow them, do 

you go directly to your place in Cheshire?  Is there any chance you 

are going to bring them back to Southington?  If it is a bad snowstorm 

and they have to stay overnight? 
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 APPLICANT:  I have a huge lot in Cheshire.  I have towed in 

Southington for 40 years and we’ve always brought everything back to 

Cheshire.  So, it is kind of like, you know, logistically, it’s a 

(inaudible) position for me.) It’s right off the ramp.  I can put 

stuff there in position.  And, a lot of trucks brake at that light and 

go into the Truck Stop.  So, it’s --- how good is that? 

 Like I said, we do tow from the Truck Stop.  So, having the two 

trucks over there will be convenient.  

 As far as like, that lot is very difficult to put a vehicle there 

because you can’t secure it.  The only way I could secure it is to put 

it inside.  That’d be the only way.  Especially if I am sharing a lot 

with somebody else.  I wouldn’t take the chance of parking a truck 

there. 

 MR. GWOREK:  So, if we stipulated that vehicles will be towed 

back to the Cheshire location that’s okay? 

 APPLICANT:  Yes. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, I think we have to separate any 

sales whatsoever.  I know he’s not saying vehicles.  And, plow aren’t 

vehicles.  But it is more of a planning & zoning matter. 

 APPLICANT:  Yah.  And under the repairer’s license, I am not 

looking to sell vehicles. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I don’t want to imply that you are approving sales 

because there is a certain setback for display.  But we can handle 

that at planning & zoning.  I just don’t want that to be implied in 

that location since it is neither listed nor covered by this. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Thank you. 

 APPLICANT:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application?  Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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7. CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. APPEAL #6306A, Application of Crystal Bees LLC for a 

special exception to hold a temporary accessory use on industrially 

zoned property under Sections 2-01. A., 5-01.1. G & 15-05 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 240 Spring Street, property of Southmil Trust & 

Donald A. Millard Jr., Trustee in an I-1 zone. 

 Let the record show that Matt O’Keefe has resumed the dais and is 

reseated. 

 THE CHAIR:   Will the applicant or their representative please 

state their name and address for the record, please?  

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Good evening, Mr. Chairman and Commission 

members, Attorney Andrew Denorfia with offices at 133 Main Street in 

Southington representing the applicant. 

 As Dave said, we come before you tonight for a special exception 

for a temporary accessory use for a haunted attraction under Sections 

2-01.A, 5-01.1.G and 15-05 of the zoning regulations on a property 

located at 240 Spring Street. 

 Here with me tonight are representatives from Crystal Bees as 

well as David Belas and Robert Besaw from Evidence of Evil, LLC who 

will be building and operating the attraction. 

 I apologize for not being here last week, but I have read the 

Minutes.  So, I don’t want to reiterate a lot of the points that were 

made but I just want to make sure that you --- the commission has a 

full understanding of how this operation is going to be constructed 

and operate as well as questions that you may have. 

 Again, as was discussed last time, the attraction is located on 

the westerly side of the Crystal Bees building along Graham Place.  

The structure will be 180 feet long and 27 feet wide.  The structure 

will have plywood exterior walls open to the air above and meet all of 

the required building and fire code. 

 In addition to the entrance and the exit, the structure will have 

eleven emergency exits.   

 The attraction is proposed to be open from 7:00 pm to midnight on 

September 28 & 29, and then on October 5,6,12,13,14,19,20,21, 26, 27 & 

28. 

 The customers and for safety as well as organization purposes, 

the customers will be taken into the attraction from inside of the 

Crystal Bees building in groups of no more than ten people at a time.  

So, people won’t be running around the parking lot and the entrance 

won’t be on the parking lot unless they’re escorted directly from the 

Crystal Bees building by employees. 
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 The attraction will have fifteen staff members working at all 

times when it is open.   

 And, before I turn it over to David and Robert, I just wanted to 

briefly address and they can answer any questions, if you have any 

more about that, but the two questions from reading the Minutes that 

came up last time. 

 The first was the period for the construction.  The company is 

proposing to start the process in July.   I know there was some 

confusion about different dates.  But it would be a July process.  

And, the time period, although it may seem a few months to build this 

is a long time, based on the permits as well as the inspections that 

have to go throughout the process, whether that’s between fire and 

building, they feel that that is a reasonable time to safely build 

this.   This is coming from --- they’ve constructed ones and they can 

give you a little more on the background of what the Haunted 

Attraction at Lake Compounce for many years.   They’ve done this just 

working the City of Bristol versus Southington. 

 And, the second question was the ability to secure the attraction 

when it is closed.  As I mentioned, there will be an entrance and as 

exit as well as eleven emergency exits.  All of those exits, whenever 

it is not open or in operation will be locked and boarded shut.  There 

will be no actual way to get in.  No opening when this building is not 

--- the attraction is not open. 

 I’m sure you’d like to talk to these gentlemen and then we’d be 

happy to answer any other questions that you have as well. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Just before, could you repeat the October dates?  

I’ve got the 5
th
 and the 6

th
. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Sure.   October 5,6,12,13,14,19,20,21,26,27 & 

28. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  That’ll be from 7:00 to 12:00 midnight? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Seven to midnight.  Correct. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Do we know when it is going to be demolished, taken 

down, the date? 

 APPLICANTS:   A.S.A.P. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  I know it was mentioned last time in the 

Minutes two weeks. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, if we said November 15
th
, you’re safe? 

 APPLICANTS:   Yes. 



ZBA – April 11, 2018 
 

26 
 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Once you put the building up, is it going to be 

inspected by the building department? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Why don’t we have them state their name and address 

so we have them on the record.  Then we can ask them all kinds of 

questions. 

 APPLICANT:  This is a power point and a map of what we’re 

building. 

 (Passed around handout) 

 MR. BELAS:  For the record, may name is David Belas.  My address 

is 362 Belleview Avenue. 

 MR. BESAW:  I’m Robert Besaw.  I live in Bristol, but our address 

is 362 Belleview Avenue.  That’s the home base for our business.  I 

live at 424 Lake Avenue in Bristol, Connecticut. 

 MR. BESAW:    We’ve worked side by side, me and Dave for over ten 

years with the haunted graveyard at Lake Compounce.  We’ve built, 

constructed, lights, sound, design and everything.  We always put 

safety first.   And, that’s – basically what we want to do is we want 

to put Southington on the map for the Halloween season.  We want to do 

something.  We did a little something last year and we got great 

reviews.  I’m sure --- we gave you guys the reviews of the stuff we 

did last year.  We like to put on a quality show, safe. 

 The hours of operation may change a little because we want to do 

something for the kids earlier.  Some family friendly stuff.  So, 

we’ll do like a matinee for kids.  It might be a little earlier.  This 

way the children of the community can come through and experience the 

haunted house, not as scary as the one at nighttime, so that way the 

Moms and Dads can come through with their kids and experience that, as 

well.  Get them into the Halloween season. 

 If there’s any questions you have, we’ll be more than happy to 

answer them. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, if you did matinees, the matinees would be on 

the same day as the event? 

 MR. BESAW:  Yes.  The same days that we’re open.  Just a little 

early while the sun’s up.  

 MR. O’KEEFE:  The matinee would be from what time to what time? 

 MR. BESAW:  I’d say maybe from like an hour or two earlier.  So, 

this way the sun is still up and the kids can come through.   We’d 

still have the staff there. 



ZBA – April 11, 2018 
 

27 
 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, potentially between 5:00 and 7:00 on the same 

nights? 

 MR. BESAW: I would 6:00. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  If we just said from six to twelve, then you are 

covered for your matinee and your attraction? 

 MR. BESAW:  Yes. 

 We want everybody to experience it. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So, let’s go back to the structure then.  It will 

be inspected? 

 MR. BESAW:  Of course, yes.  We are having the building inspector 

and fire marshal.   We submit our plans to them.   If we get approved, 

that’s our next step.  We’re going to make sure that they are working 

hand in hand with us to make sure we get everything approved before we 

start building anything. 

 MR. BELAS:  We’ve already contacted the fire marshal.  He wanted 

to hold off on his involvement until we got this approval. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  As I understand it, once we, if we approve it, they 

have to get a permit.  If they get a permit then they have to comply 

with the regulations to build it. 

 MR. BESAW:  We are going to pull all the permits for everything 

needed. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  In regards to your construction process, it is 

going to take you sometime and I understand that.  I am concerned 

about the security of the area during construction. 

 MR. BESAW:  Okay. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  And, I’d like you to address what you can do to 

help me feel good and to make it safe for anybody that is in the area.  

To me, it’s an attractive nuisance and it will attract (inaudible) and 

I don’t want your stuff to be damaged and I don’t want anybody to get 

hurt. 

 MR. BESAW:  Everything will be boarded off.  Any structures we 

build, there will be no entrance or exit to.  So, it’ll be a structure 

that nobody can gain access to without proper tools.  We’re going to 

lock everything down. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  So temporary closure to whatever you finish for 

that day. 

 MR. BESAW:  Correct. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  Are you going to build the outside of it first with 

the doors and then you could lock it and then do the interior?  So, 

you are not going to build it piecemeal? 

 MR. BESAW:  Well, if you look at the --- probably easier if I 

just point it out on the --- see the structure is here. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right. 

 MR. BESAW:  There’s going to be 2 by 4’s and plywood.  So, each 

room is going to be a self-contained room.  So, we will lock them off 

as we build them. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay. 

 MR. BESAW:  And, they will not be put up until we can build one 

whole room.  So, everything will be locked off. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, you’ll be build a room and it will be locked 

off and you’ll build another one and it will be locked --- 

 MR. BESAW:  Right.  So, nobody can gain access to anything that 

we do.  Just the outside of the building. 

 THE CHAIR:  But it’s open at the top? 

 MR. BESAW:  Open air, yes.   

 MR. O’KEEFE:  How high are the walls? 

 MR. BESAW:  Eight feet.  The panels will be eight feet tall, four 

feet wide.  So --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  You mentioned that the entrance to the 

facility, to the facility itself is from the inside of Crystal Bees. 

 MR. BESAW:  Well, what we do is we have the customers inside the 

building and then we lead them out.  So, they’re not --- so we don’t 

have a line in the parking lot. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   So, you bring them outside and they have to 

be outside to enter the --- 

 MR. BESAW:  Right.   We bring them out and we have staff members 

walk them out.  So, this way we won’t have a line through the parking 

lot.  Safety --- I’m telling you:  safety is our main concern with 

this. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, how many --- you said you have how many exits? 

 MR. BESAW:  Eleven. 

 THE CHAIR:  Eleven?  I don’t see --- I only see an entrance and 

an exit on --- 
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 MR. BESAW:   See the red lines? 

 THE CHAIR:  Yup. 

 MR. BESAW:  Those are the exits.  So, this way --- 

 THE CHAIR:  So, they can go outside and then they just --- 

 MR. BESAW:  Right.  Those would be the emergency exits. 

 THE CHAIR:  You saw they go out here and they’ve got to come all 

of the way down --- 

 MR. BESAW:  No.  This is – 

 THE CHAIR:  I don’t see any way of getting out. 

 MR. BESAW:  Oh, well, that’s --- 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  That’s the point. 

 (Chuckles) 

 (Undertone comments) 

 THE CHAIR:  A fire and they can’t get out.   Thanks, Joe.  You’re 

a help. 

 MR. BESAW:  You just go like this. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Those are just dimensions. 

 MR. BESAW:  See, these lines are not connected. 

 THE CHAIR:  Oh, okay. 

 MR. BESAW:  This is our main square footage area. 

 THE CHAIR:  Got it!  I was looking at this and I’m saying --- 

 MR. BESAW:  There is going to be emergency lighting on the 

outside of both sides.  So, this way – 

 THE CHAIR:  I was never very good at mazes.   

 MR. BESAW:  If anybody comes out either side, it is going to be 

well lit. 

 THE CHAIR:  Got it. 

 MR. BESAW:  So, they can see where they’re going.  There is going 

to be arrows that point --- 

 THE CHAIR:  I was thinking this was blocked in.  I’m saying---  

 MR. BESAW:  No, no.  No. 

 THE CHAIR:  I got it now. 
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 No wonder I never went to one of these things. 

 I’d still be in there. 

 MR. BESAW:  You have to come this year, then. 

 THE CHAIR:  Gees.   Okay. 

 What do you think?   Any questions?  

 MR. GWOREK:  Do you know if there are any security cameras on 

that building? 

 MR. BESAW:  There are. 

 MR. GWOREK:  There are. 

 MR. BESAW:  Yup. 

 (Pause) 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  My questions are answered. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay.  Thank you very much. 

 MR. BESAW:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application?  Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 

 

7:52 o’clock, p.m. 
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NEW BUSINESS: 

 A. APPEAL #6308A, Application of Town of Southington for a 

variance of signage regulations as they relate to size & illumination 

to restore a historic marquee under Sections 13-00 & 15-04 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 995 Meriden Waterbury Tpke., property of Town of 

Southington in a B zone. 

 Item tabled during the public hearing. 
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 B. APPEAL #6309A, Application of Mr. & Mrs. Wayne L. Lukonis 

for a 1.6’ rear yard variance for siting an accessory structure under 

Section 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 23 Mount Vernon Road, 

property of Wayne L & Catherine A. Lukonis in an R-20/25 zone. 

 Item tabled during the public hearing. 
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 C. APPEAL #6310A, Application of William Ruoff for a 10’ front 

yard setback variance for siting an accessory structure under Sections 

7A-00 & 15=04 of the Zoning Regulations, 15 Mark Drive, property of 

William Ruoff & Silvina Secondo in an R-12 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6310A with conditions. 

Conditions: 

 - Shed be no larger than 12 by 16. 

 - That it be located on the west of the house. 

 - That it be no closer to the front property line in anyplace 

by 30 feet. 

 - When the applicant applies for a zoning permit, he is to 

submit to the zoning authorities a survey showing the location no 

closer than 30 feet. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe said he didn’t like the idea of it being in the 

front, but I think when we are considering a variance we have to look 

at the shape of the lot.  We have to look at the pond that’s on the 

property and the topography of the land.  There are not a lot of other 

places to put it. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

  



ZBA – April 11, 2018 
 

34 
 

 D. APPEAL #6311A, Application of Desell Family LLC c/o Jean 

Angelone for a 13,466 s.f. lot area variance & frontage reduction to 

improve a non-conforming lot under sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 957 Shuttle Meadow Road, property of Desell Family 

LLC c/o Jean Angelone in an R-80 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6311A.   Mr. LaPorte 

seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe said he thought it made sense for this.  We’re 

creating sort of a nonconforming lot, but what we are creating by 

virtue of a nonconforming lot we’re taking another nonconforming lot 

and making it much more closer to conformity.  I think it is 

consistent with how the neighborhood is developed. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 E. APPEAL #6312A, Application of Strollo Bros & Sons Inc. 

d/b/a Strollo’s Towing Service for a special exception to allow a 

repairer’s license from the State to be issued for a towing company 

under Sections 4-03.32.B, 11-03 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 

1909 Meriden Waterbury Tpke., property of Andrew Florian in a B zone. 

 Let the record show that Matt O’Keefe will be reusing himself, 

leaving the dais and the room for this application. 

 Mr. Gworek made a motion to approve Appeal #6312A with the 

following conditions. 

Conditions: 

 - That one towing/maintenance vehicle be parked outside the 

building. 

 - Two towing/maintenance vehicles be parking inside the 

building. 

 - The vehicles to be towed to the place of business in 

Cheshire. 

 Mr. Pugliese seconded as did Mr. LaPorte. 

 Mr. Gworek said it made sense for the property. 

 Mr. Pugliese commented it is a very nice location because it is 

so close to the Truck Stop and to the highway.  Perfect spot. 

 Mr. LaPorte added that all towing will be to his other facility 

in Cheshire. 

 Motion passed 4 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 Let the record show we will reseat Matt O’Keefe who entered the 

room and resumed the dais. 

 

7. CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. APPEAL #6306A, Application of Crystal Bees LLC for a 

special exception to hold a temporary accessory use on industrially 

zoned property under Sections 2-01. A., 5-01.1. G & 15-05 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 240 Spring Street, property of Southmil Trust & 

Donald A. Millard Jr., Trustee in an I-1 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6306A with conditions. 

Conditions: 

 - The structure be built as drawn on the application. 

 - Construction begin no sooner than July 1
st
. 

 - That it be completely taken down by November 15
th
. 

 - Each night during construction and during the time period 

it is not open that the building be secured and locked. 

 - That we approve the dates of:   September 28
th
, September 

29
th
, October 5

th
, 6

th
, 12

th
,13

th
, 14

th
, 19

th
, 20

th
, 21

st
, 26

th
, 27 and 28

th
. 

 - It be open from 6:00 pm to 12:00 midnight. 

 - There be at least fifteen staff members working when the 

attraction is open. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe added one more stipulation: 

 - The they secure all required building and fire permits. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe said the primary issue was the safety safeguards 

which have been addressed. 

 The Chair noted they have a track record for this type of 

facility.  They’ve been running one for a couple of years, already. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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8. MISCELLANEOUS/OLD BUSINES/NEW BUSINESS 

 Mr. Lavallee noted there are new applications for the next 

meeting plus the ones we continued tonight. 

 

9. ADJOURNMENT 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to adjourn which Mr. Pugliese seconded.  

Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 7:52 o’clock, p.m.) 

 

 

    Robert Y. Salka, Chairman 

 


